Pierce County Fire Chiefs’ Association

Regular Meeting Minutes

February 5, 2004

University Place * PCFD #3

1. Call to Order
The February 5, 2004 meeting of the Pierce County Fire Chiefs’ Association was called to order by President Paul Webb 9:00 a.m.  Those in attendance were:  Alan Predmore, Buckley FD; Greg Miller, McNeil Island FD; James Jaques, Milton FD; Curt Vandver, Puyallup FD; Dave Potter, Puyallup FD; Eileen Lewis, Tacoma FD; Gary Steinhoff, Tacoma FD; Paul Webb, PCFD 2; Ken Sharp, PCFD 2; Rick Bleecker, PCFD 3; Marv Cole, PCFD 3; Stephen Murphy, PCFD 3; Bob Black, PCFD #5; Eric Watson, PCFD #5; Paul Berlin, PCFD #5; Bill Jarmon, PCFD #5; Jack Andren, PCFD #6; Judy Murphy, PCFD #6; Ed Goodlet, PCFD #8; Andy McAfee, PCFD #14; Eric Nelsen, PCFD #16; Bob Vellias, PCFD #17; Gary Franz, PCFD #21; Tony Judd, PCFD #21; Jim Bixler, PCFD #27; Jay Wiggins, PCFD #27; Ed Reed, PCDEM; Wayne Wienholz, PCFPB; Dic Gribbon, PSCAA; Norma Pancake, PCEMS; Joe Quinn, Attorney and Recorder Denise Menge.

2. Flag Salute
Rick Bleecker led the flag salute.

3. Approval of Minutes
It was moved and seconded to approve the January 8, 2004 minutes.  MOTION CARRIED.

4. Treasurer’s Report
Bob Black reported the month of began with $7,614.04 with an ending balance of $9,407.62.  It was moved and seconded to approve the Treasurer’s report.  MOTION CARRIED.

Bob Black announced that on February 20, 2004 PCFD #5 will be having an open house for their new shop facility in Purdy which starts at noon.  Everyone is welcome to attend.

5. Correspondence
President Webb stated he received a letter from Andy McAfee stating he is stepping down from the two (2) committee’s he has chaired for the Pierce County Fire Chiefs Association.  It will take two people to replace him.  Paul thanked Andy for his work, time and efforts on these committees.  A round of applause was given to Andy for all of his work for the Association.

6. Guest Speakers
President Paul Webb had Wayne Wienholz introduce the guest speaker for today, Todd Britsch from Real Vision Research.  Todd thanked the Association for the invitation to be here today and apologized for being late.  He has custom formatted the presentation today for Pierce County.  Todd distributed copies of the slides he will be presenting today.  Pierce County on average has 12,000 new residences per year and will increase to 14,000 + per year.  Unincorporated parts of the County will be seeing the most growth.  As land availability shrinks in the King County area, growth will increase in Pierce County.  The lots themselves are running over $100,000.00 in King County and he has even seen a 4,000 square foot lot go for $145,000.00.  Districts 6, 21 and 22 will be the most drastically impacted by the growth.  The largest development, Cascadia, is being built in District 22, however, this will be over a twelve (12) year time frame.  In Districts 6 and 21 there are numerous smaller developments going in and the growth will be seen much quicker.

Pierce County averages 250 homes per month sold.  Another factor to take into consideration is the EP ratio, which is new jobs created versus homes being created.  Currently the EP ratio is at –4 which means for every job lost there are four homes created.  This will be changing.  Also, the absorption rate, which is the number of homes sold per month.  Going to be seeing more of the smaller lot sizes, 2200 square foot lots with 2 and three story homes on them, similar to row houses.  These are designed more for retirees and single professionals.  As the lot prices go up and the incomes don’t keep up, something is going to have to give, and that something will be the lot sizes.  There are two (2) builders in Pierce County, which he won’t name, whose construction practices are starting to catch up with them.  Going to be seeing better construction because the buyers are going to require it.

Todd stated the information presented today can be downloaded from their web site at: www.NewHomeTrends.com.  Also, available on the web-site is the ability to track platts in the County that are five (5) lots and larger, new growth, etc.  This is a subscription based web-site that costs around $3,000.00 per year.  President Webb asked if the Association could purchase a subscription and then have thirty (30) licenses to access the site?  Todd stated yes, that could be done.  The Association thanked Todd Britsch for his presentation.

President Webb turned the floor over to Attorney Quinn to give an update on the Tim Eyman initiative.  Attorney Quinn distributed a copy of a memo from the Department of Revenue regarding the 25% tax cut initiative.  He received this information from the Municipal Research Center.  Tim Eyman withdrew initiative 860 and substituted 864.  This memo agrees with his opinion that if it passes in November, it does not affect Lid Lifts as well as excess levies as they are voter approved.  Also, the 25% cut does not affect voter approved EMS levies.  This memo is not determinitive, but it is a directive to the assessor.  If one did a Lid lift it would negate the 25% cut because when you do a Lid Lift, you state the dollar amount per thousand of assessed valuation that you will be collecting.  Attorney Quinn stated that other challenges against previous initiatives don’t seem to apply to this one.  There are no obvious constitutional challenges.  Discussion followed.

7. American Red Cross
No representative present.

8. Department of Emergency Management
Ed Reed stated the Terrorism Early Warning (TEW) exercise, training, intel and resources are all meeting.  The latest grant for next year has been sent back to the State for approval.  Equipment is in and being stored in the warehouse and they have hired a Training Coordinator.

President Webb stated he would like to go over the process.  They have set up a workable structure, which the representatives are very active in.  One and a half to two years ago the TEW groups were established with general assignments made and then leveled out and then came grant monies.  Steve Bailey put together a group for formal review at which time he came to Police, Fire and other groups that were mandated to be involved.  The committees are fundamentally those involved in the TEW groups.
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* These three have formal Fire Service Representatives sitting on these committees.  They meet regularly and report back to Paul Webb and Jack Andren who jointly sit on the Executive Board as Fire Service Representatives.  We now need to establish an “Input Committee” to come up with operational needs.  He sees this committee as have representatives from paramedics, firefighters, Haz Mat, Special Ops, Communications, etc.  This would be a standing committee to go to get a broader base of input.  We are making adjustments to the process as we go along and the mind set is to start preparing for grants that are coming next year and the year after, etc.  Discussion followed.  The input committee would establish a list of needs and then rank/order them and prioritize their recommendations.  It would be nice to have some of the answers before the questions are asked the next round of grants, etc.  Discussion followed.  Ed Reed stated that we are trying to institute a system and have it in place to take care of a terrorist attack or the next big earthquake, etc. and to have our first responders prepared for such an event.  Judy Murphy stated we need to look long range and ask ourselves what have we done to build the infrasctructure in the county that can respond to all hazards.

9. EMS
Norma Pancake stated for recerts in June, this year is the year recerts extend out to the month the agency is assigned.  For example, CPFR is assigned the month of June, so all CPFR employees recerts will be in June.  A recert date does not back up, it extends out, for example, if it expires in December 2004 and the department month is June, it would then not expire until June 2005.

The EMS West Region Conference is the last weekend in February at Ocean Shores.

10. Fire Marshal
Wayne Wienholz distributed his report.  Nothing at this time.

11. State Chiefs/Western Chiefs
The Fire Authority bill is active and has passed the Senate and going to the House.

12. PS Clean Air Agency
Dic Gribbon stated he had sent out an e-mail requesting how many land clearing permits were issued or allowed in your District for 2003.  Please get this information to him by the end of next week.

The agency has been tasked to bring Snohomish County into the fold.  He will be spending time there trying to build relationships and establish programs, etc.

President Webb stated he will need to take a presidential privilege and leave early.  However, before doing so, he stated he attended Buckley’s Firefighters Association banquet and it was very nicely done.  Alan Predmore is going to be participating in the Tower Climb (69 floors) on March 7th in support of raising money for Leukemia research.  A pledge sheet is being sent around, please pledge your support for this.  At this time President Webb turned the floor over to Vice President Predmore.   Alan thanked Paul for the support and encouragement.  Bob Roy, the Chief of Buckley previous to him, had fought cancer.  Also an Assistant Chief passed away from cancer and when two of the firefighters mothers were recently diagnosed with cancer, he decided to participate in the Tower Climb.  There is now a team of 10 of them doing this.  AMR has agreed to match their pledges up to $2,000.00.

13. Pierce County Fire Commissioners
Bill Jarmon reported their next meeting is February 26th beginning at 1900 at PCFD #5.  It has been requested that a Fire Chief representative attend their meetings.  He is not sure if President Webb has assigned somebody to this or not. 

14. EMS
Dave Potter stated a divert committee has been put together and they are looking at moving this to a hospital responsibility.  There was a Paramedic OTEP process hearing in Olympia that was well attended.  The Trauma Trust will be held along with Base Station meetings the next one is at Good Samaritan Hospital on February 9th.

Dave Potter reported at the last EMS Council meeting he was elected as the Chair.

15. Training
Andy McAfee stated he no longer attends the Training Officer meetings.  He would encourage the Executive Board to contact the Training Officers and encourage one of them to attend our meetings regularly.

16. Education Committee – Speaker/Training Opportunity

Gary Franz reported Jeff Johnson from Tualitin Valley Fire and Rescue will not be coming in March to speak.  He has him confirmed for presenting a one-day seminar on May 13th at Gig Harbor beginning at 8:00 a.m.  He will be getting out flyer information soon.

Alan Predmore stated at the last Executive Board meeting there was discussion held regarding changing the March meeting to the second week in March due to conflicts with the NW Management Seminar.  Andy McAfee moved and Gary Franz seconded to move the regular PCFCA meeting to March 11th at Lakewood, Station 2-0 (new building).  MOTION CARRIED.

17. Program/Speaker Committee

Alan Predmore stated we are in need of a speaker for the March Meeting.  Ed Reed will be the program speaker to share about his Israel trip.

18. Legislative Caucus Committee
Nothing at this time.

19. Nominating Committee - Dormant
20. Banquet Committee – Awards Committee
Wayne Wienholz reported they are meeting next week.

21. Audit Committee

Nothing at this time.

22. Fire Benefit Charge Committee

Nothing at this time.

23. County Code (Road/LID) Committee

Gary Franz stated Wayne contacted him earlier in the week regarding the single family high-density process.  The issue of roads continues.  They are suggesting looking into making public roads that are 20 feet wide with parking enforcement.  Or do we remain firm on 24 feet wide roads.  Andy McAfee stated we should vocally oppose anything below 24 feet wide due to enforcement issues.  Jack Andren stated he disagrees.  If we can get assurances of parking enforcement then we should seriously consider it.  These narrow roads are going to happen sooner or later.  Discussion followed.  Gary stated at this point in time this is merely to give the ability to research this option further as well as gives the opportunity to begin the focus of getting public roads versus private roads and the opportunity to enforce the no parking issue.  It was asked if the County Roads Department has been involved in these discussions?  Wayne stated that yes, they sit on these meetings as well.  Discussion followed.  It was the members consensus to go ahead with discussions on exploring 20 feet public roads with the assurance of no parking enforcement.

24. Emergency Management Committee

Andy McAfee reported Bob Vellias has stepped in is the Zone 7 coordinator.  Gary Franz is now the Chair due to him stepping down.  The plan needs to be updated again.  The meetings are on the 3rd Thursday of the month at Riverside Fire & Rescue.  

25. Unfinished Business
Curt Vandver reported Puget Sound Urban Search and Rescue Team is going to be having an exercise.  He is checking into either getting grant funds or having each agency pay for their people to attend.  Jack Andren stated that these team members volunteer for that team and he doesn’t want to set a precedence of paying overtime for them to attend a drill.  Paul Berlin stated he is a team member and he agrees with Jack.  As a team member he has willingly volunteered his time and there are numerous people wanting to get on the team that would willingly volunteer their time as well.

26. New Business
Jack Andren moved and Curt Vandver seconded for the PCFCA enter into an agreement with services with New Homes Trend to subscribe to their web site and the Treasurer look at a rate formula for those Districts interested in participating.  MOTION CARRIED.  Jack requested Recorder Menge send out an e-mail to find out who all would be interested in participating.

Wayne Wienholz recommended a letter be sent to Todd Britsch for his presentation today.

Andy McAfee gave to Gary Franz to distribute a draft on the Integrated Incident Management Teams.  The idea would be to have eight (8) people assigned to specific roles and responsibilities and train to those specific roles and responsibilities.  This would mostly be administrative personnel and this team would not be on run cards and would be fore beyond the initial operational period.  The Executive Board has blessed the concept.

27. Good of the Order
Bob Black thanked Andy McAfee for all of his hard work on the committees.

28. Adjournment
There being no further business, it was moved and seconded to adjourn the meeting.  MOTION CARRIED.  The meeting adjourned at 11:47 a.m.

Respectfully Submitted,

Denise Menge

Recording Secretary

The next meeting is March 11, 2004 at PCFD #2 – Lakewood Fire Departments new building beginning at 9:00 a.m.
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